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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 24, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commissioner Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 10, 2005


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the February 10 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 24, 2005


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the February 24 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter from the City and County of San Francisco Department of Public Health regarding the 501-515 Tunnel Road project, a later agenda item.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  164 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-21-04 and Variance V-8-04; Use Permit to allow one-car garage with one driveway space and one off-street parallel space instead of two-car garage with one on/off-street space, and Variance to allow less than the required 4.1 ft. side setbacks for new garage and upper floor/rear addition; Ken Ibarra, applicant; Robin Fross, owner; APN 007-393-020


Senior Planner Tune noted that at the February 24 meeting, the Planning Commission indicated it did not want a parking layout where both cars parked in the driveway would have to be moved to access the new garage.  Accordingly, staff recommends revising Condition D to add a fourth requirement, that parking spaces shall be arranged so that no more than one of the spaces must be vacant in order to access either of the other two spaces.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the diagram on Page G.1.10, showing a possible layout that would comply.  He noted that as an alternative, the Planning Commission could decide to accept just two parking spaces for the proposed addition.  Typically, the Commission has done this where the proposed total floor area does not exceed 1,800 square feet.  In this case, Senior Planner Tune said, the proposed floor area is 2,266 square feet, but the area could be reduced by cantilevering the second-floor balcony by removing the column at the corner of the deck, replacing the rear covered patio with landscaping, and reducing the headroom in the basement.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission must take action on this application by April 11.  Noting the Planning Commission was scheduling a special meeting for April 7, he said the matter could be continued to that date to allow time to consider possible modifications.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission approve the Use Permit and Variance with conditions revised as necessary to reflect the Commission’s intentions.


Commissioner Hunter asked why the curb cut was limited to 16 feet rather than the normal 18 feet.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not sure; he noted the City Engineer has the authority to make that decision.


Commissioner Hunter observed that staff noted at the last meeting that shifting the garage back would require more excavation and would not provide any greater separation from the house next door.  He asked if shifting the garage back would improve parking conditions in the front.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not believe that change would substantially increase the amount of parking in front.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Chairman Lentz had drafted a letter to the City Council, as discussed previously.  Commissioner Lentz replied that he had not yet drafted a letter.


Commissioner Hunter asked if parking strips with turf between would be acceptable to the City as required landscaping.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City Engineer has encouraged permeable pavement alternatives, so that option might be acceptable.  He added that the City will require a landscape maintenance agreement.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the 16-foot curb cut had been proposed by the applicant.  Senior Planner Tune said he thought the idea came from the City Engineer or the City Council.


Commissioner Lentz noted one of the proposed conditions requires a property line survey.  He asked where the applicants think the property lines lie.  Senior Planner Tune referred to the diagrams in the staff report.


Commissioner Hunter disclosed that he knows the applicant and is familiar with the project; he stated he had held no discussions regarding the project with anyone outside the Planning Commission and did not have a conflict of interest.


Commissioner Lentz invited the applicant to address the Commission.


Ken Ibarra, architect and applicant, introduced homeowner Robin Fross.  He noted the Commission determined at the last meeting that some of the proposed conditions would exacerbate problems, and he cited the impact of street widening on parking as an example.  Mr. Ibarra said the present proposal, with its garage, generous driveway, and on-street parking space would be most appropriate for the site and the neighborhood.  He observed that the staff’s attempt to provide two off-street spaces adversely affects his design for the entry stairs, deck, and landscaping.


Mr. Ibarra said the property boundary lines can be determined within inches.  He noted the City Engineer advised that discrepancies have been found with other Brisbane parcels, so a survey will be performed to determine the exact 3-foot setback and the square footage calculation for the site.


Mr. Ibarra said he understood the Planning Commission’s consideration of square footage in considering exceptions to the parking requirements, but added that it seemed unusual to count exterior square footage, such as covered patios, post-supported balconies, and basements.  He noted this amounts to over 300 square feet that should not be considered living space for parking purposes.


Mr. Ibarra requested that the Planning Commission approve the project as designed.  He said both parking and circulation have been improved, but requiring the road to be widened will impact those arrangements.  He pointed out that a deep driveway is being proposed, and the paved area could be further delineated with some landscaping treatment.


Commissioner Hunter asked if shifting the garage back would provide any benefit.  Mr. Ibarra responded that the driveway would be deeper, but not much wider.  He estimated about a foot in width could be gained for every 5 feet the garage is recessed.  He added that in order to comply with the 4.1-foot side setback, the front of the garage will have to be shifted back 8 feet farther.  


Commissioner Hunter said he was interested in eliminating the tandem parking arrangement by providing enough space so either car parked in front could exit without disturbing the other.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Ibarra knew how the 16-foot curb cut was determined.  Mr. Ibarra said he recalled the City Engineer stating that the curb cut should not be so wide as to eliminate street frontage used for parking.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the Planning Commission had discretion to waive road widening.  Senior Planner Tune responded that only the City Council has that authority. 


Mr. Ibarra said the applicant was willing to do either street widening or pay in-lieu fees.  He noted the problem is that some street parking will have to be eliminated, depending on the road width, stairs, and entry treatment.


Robin Fross, owner, stated that the City Council has not made a definite decision on road widening yet.  She said she was happy to wait until the Council meeting to see how that issue is handled.


Mr. Ibarra requested that the Planning Commission approve the project as proposed, with 2,276 square feet of floor area, including the basement as designed.  He said the applicant did not want to change the front of the project too much, but it might be possible to reduce some of the floor area.  He noted the basement ceiling is already low, at 6 feet 5 inches.  Mr. Ibarra suggested that the Commission consider allowing two parking spaces instead of three.


Commissioner Hunter explained that the City is concerned about the possibility of certain areas being illegally converted to habitable space in the future.  He noted that reducing the total floor area to less than 1,800 square feet would still not be sufficient to avoid the requirement for street widening.


Ms. Fross offered to lower the basement ceiling to 6 feet.


Commissioner Lentz suggested looking at cantilevering the balcony as another way to reduce the total floor area.  He said that if the project can be brought to 1,800 square feet, the Planning Commission would be more willing to consider reducing the parking requirement.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the results of the survey could have an impact on the whole design, because the corner of the garage looks very close to the property line.  He recommended that the applicant work with the City Engineer to determine the monument markers to use for the survey.  He also emphasized the importance of conducting the survey before going forward with the project.  Mr. Ibarra agreed and said arrangements were being made.


Mr. Ibarra confirmed the applicant’s willingness to reduce the square footage by cantilevering the deck.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter expressed support for the idea of reducing square footage in exchange for reducing the parking requirement.  He encouraged the applicant to consider providing a third parking space in front with a permeable landscaped surface, if possible.  Commissioner Lentz and Commissioner Jameel agreed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Use Permit and Variance to accept two parking spaces on the condition that the basement ceiling height be reduced to less than 6 ft. and that the rear deck be cantilevered.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  140 Valley Drive; Use Permit UP-1-05; Use Permit to convert second-floor office space into chapel sanctuary and choir loft with proposed 416-seat capacity and 102-space parking lot with 8 off-site spaces in adjoining easement; Henry Lopez, EML A.I.A., Architect, for Iglesia Ni Cristo (Church of Christ), applicant; Cokesbury Investors, owner; APN 005-211-060


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission formally accept the withdrawal of the application submitted by the church’s attorney.


Commissioner Lentz opened the public hearing, but there were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.  Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to accept the withdrawal.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  501-515 Tunnel Avenue/50 Beatty Avenue/Alana Way/101 Freeway/Harney Road; Zoning Text Amendment RZ-3-04, proposed Negative Declaration for amendments to the definitions and C-3 Heavy Commercial District regulations to allow “Organics Reload Operations” as a conditional use; Donald Gambelin & Paul Sherman, Norcal Waste Systems, Inc., Applicant; Sanitary Fill Co., Macor, Inc., Papenhause Trust, City & County of San Francisco, Caltrans, Grand Sierra Properties, Inc., and Oyster Point Properties, Inc., Owners; APN 005-152-020, -030, -040, -210, -220, -280, -290, -300, -310, -330, -340, 350 & -360, 005-1530030 and 005-340-050 ptn.


Senior Planner Tune said Norcal Waste Systems is requesting a revision to the C-3 zoning regulations to allow “organic reload operations” as a conditional use.  Senior Planner Tune explained that an organic reload operation is defined as “a facility in which organic waste materials, such as lawn trimmings and food scraps, are reloaded from collection trucks into long-haul trucks to be sent to a composting facility elsewhere within 48 hours.”  He noted Norcal plans to move these operations from the San Francisco side of the facility near Beatty Avenue and Alana Way to the Brisbane side of the property.


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal calls for the reloading activity to be segregated from other solid waste transfer operations.  Collection vehicles would empty loads onto the floor of the building, a front-end loader would push the material through a load-out chute, where it would drop into the top-loading trailers below. 


Senior Planner Tune noted the purpose of the public hearing was to take comments on the proposed negative declaration.  He said no significant impacts requiring mitigation have been identified, but any future development on the site will require a separate environmental review.  He recommended opening the public hearing, taking comments, and then continuing the hearing to the meeting of April 28, 2005.


Commissioner Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Paul Sherman, Norcal Waste Systems, introduced Mike Crosetti, San Francisco Recycling and Disposal.  He said they were interested in hearing the public comments and were available to answer questions.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the sources of organic matter.  Mr. Sherman said recyclable organic products are collected from residences, businesses, and restaurants in San Francisco.  Commissioner Lentz noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee heard an informative presentation from Norcal recently, and he commended the company for its innovative programs.  Mr. Sherman invited commissioners to tour the Norcal composting operation in the Dixon/Vacaville area.


Mr. Sherman explained the steps Norcal takes to prevent germs and other harmful substances in organic waste.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the reason for the proposed relocation.  Mr. Sherman explained that the new layout will be more efficient and lessen chances of contamination.


Commissioner Lentz spoke in support of offering an organic waste recycling program for Brisbane.  Mr. Crosetti encouraged the City of Brisbane to work with its current collector to make arrangements for green and organic material to be delivered to the Norcal site.  Commissioner Lentz said he believed South San Francisco Scavenger did not allow food waste with its greenwaste materials.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to continue the public hearing to the April 28 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  501-515 Tunnel Avenue/50 Beatty Avenue/Alana Way/101 Freeway/Harney Road; Zoning Text/Map Amendment RZ-1-05, Resolution of Intention to amend the Zoning Ordinance and Zoning Map to replace the C-3 Heavy Commercial District with the HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District, updating the Zoning District Regulations consistent with the 1994 General Plan; City of Brisbane, Applicant; Sanitary Fill Co., Macor, Inc., Papenhause Trust, City & County of San Francisco, Grand Sierra Properties, Inc., and Oyster Point Properties, Inc., Owners; APN 005-152-020, -030, -040, -210, -220, -280, -290, -300, -310, -330, -340, 350 & -360, 005-1530030 and 005-340-050 ptn.


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends updating the C-3 Commercial District regulations to be consistent with the General Plan.  He proposed changing the “C-3 Heavy Commercial District” designation to “HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District,” and keeping the same conditional uses.  Senior Planner Tune suggested adding a new definition of “bulk sales,” updating the requirements for a Specific Plan, adding performance standards regarding pesticide use and runoff, and amending the zoning map to reflect the new district name.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission adopt the Resolution of Intention so a public hearing can be scheduled.


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the resolution as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that the staff is still reviewing the Baylands Specific Plan for completeness.  He noted the City Council decided to open the process to the public, and a number of written and oral comments have been received from Councilmembers and members of the public.  Director Prince advised that staff concluded the Specific Plan is not complete, so additional details will be required from the applicant before the project goes forward to scoping for the environmental review.  He offered to provide the Commission with a copy of the City’s draft comment letter at the next meeting.  


Commissioner Lentz asked if there were any unexpected points raised in the comment process.  Director Prince responded that many helpful issues were raised, but not all pertained to the completeness of the Specific Plan.  He said most of the public comments focused on the merits of the project and possible environmental impacts.  Director Prince noted Councilmembers Panza and Johnson submitted extensive detailed comments that were very helpful.  He expressed his appreciation to everyone who participated in the review and comment process.


Director Prince advised that there is likely to be some back-and-forth exchanges between the applicant and staff before a determination of completeness can be made.  He noted key concerns are the minimum amount of open space, the bifurcation of improvements into phases, and consistency with the General Plan.   He said the applicant will submit a revised version of the Specific Plan that will be made available on the City’s website.


Director Prince informed the Planning Commission that staff has talked with the Northeast Ridge developer about revising plans for Unit 2 based on feedback from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  He noted the Planning Commission approved a proposal for 60 single-family homes, and the City Council asked for more information about the proposed 108 townhomes.  In response, the developer is proposing to eliminate the 108 townhomes in exchange for approval of an additional 28 single-family homes around the 60.  


Director Prince said USF&WS also wants the issue of Habitat Conservation Plan funding to be resolved before proceeding with update of the HCP amendment.  He noted the original plan did not describe a mitigation measure for long-term maintenance of the HCP.  Accordingly, part of Brookfield’s proposal will entail a substantial contribution to an endowment, estimated at about $4 million, the interest from which would help provide annual maintenance financing for the HCP.


Commissioner Lentz commented that this was very good news.  Director Prince agreed.


Director Prince said that after Planning Commission review, the Quarry proposal goes to the County, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and California Department of Fish and Game for their input regarding HCP compliance.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service wanted staff to address the colonization of lupines along the eastern slope, that was discussed in the Environmental Impact Report but not considered in the original HCP.  He noted a special election will be needed if approval of the project misses the deadline for the November ballot.


Director Prince reported that staff is also compiling materials for a transmittal letter that will be sent to the County and on to the USFWS and CEFG to start their 30-day comment period on HCP compliance.  He added that he will continue to update the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the development mentioned the wetlands.  Director Prince responded that he mentioned the proposal and encouraged the developer to pursue that idea.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel asked about the status of the General Plan update process.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the General Plan timetable has been pushed back because of the limited staff and the major development activities with the Baylands Specific Plan submittal, the Quarry and the Northeast Ridge.  He said he would introduce the department’s newly hired principal planner, John Swiecki, at the next meeting.  He noted Principal Planner Swiecki will play a major role in the Baylands Specific Plan, freeing staff for other tasks, including the General Plan update.  


Director Prince stated that the visioning session and workshop last summer with Mr. Zola indicated that many of the General Plan’s underlying principles and goals are still valid, so the General Plan does not require extensive revision.  Director Prince commented that Brisbane’s General Plan is one of the most comprehensive and detailed General Plans he has seen.  He questioned whether some of its expectations are realistic, given the City’s small staff.  He emphasized the need to reconsider and prioritize the 600 programs so the most important can be accomplished.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possible consequences of not implementing the City’s General Plan policies.  Director Prince said General Plans typically need a comprehensive review every ten years, but the extent of that review is not defined in State law.  He suggested reviewing the entire document, preparing an updated environmental review of the impacts, and extending the General Plan’s timeframe out another ten years.


Director Prince said he would be looking at the staff work program and budget for this task as part of the departmental budgeting process for next fiscal year.  He noted that if the Baylands Specific Plan comes back complete and moves forward rapidly, the Council might want to begin holding scoping workshops as early as May.


Commissioner Jameel reported reading an article in a building trades publication about industry representatives working with Governor Schwarzenegger to do away with some CEQA provisions.  He noted there are widespread concerns that CEQA has been a major obstacle for many development projects.  Director Prince acknowledged that there is still debate about what constitutes full disclosure under CEQA, what alternatives should be analyzed, and the proper balance between development and environment.  He added that there have been a number of attempts to revise CEQA, but its basic provisions have been upheld since the 1970s.


Director Prince commented that while there are ways CEQA could be simplified, it is a very valuable law for the protection of the environment.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to a special meeting on April 7, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

